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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal and the claimant cross-

appeals an administrative law judge’s opinion filed

April 29, 2015.  The administrative law judge found that

the respondents were to pay anatomical impairment “based

on Dr. Rosenzweig’s assessment using the combined values

chart.”  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved he sustained wage-loss disability in the

amount of 70 percent.  The administrative law judge
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found that the respondents were “entitled to an offset

against benefits paid by disability retirement.”

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained

permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of 22%. 

We find that the claimant sustained wage-loss disability

in the amount of 50%.  The respondents are entitled to

an appropriate credit in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-411(Repl. 2012).  

I.  HISTORY

Jason Paul Bowmaster, now age 40, testified that he

worked in a manufacturing plant after graduating from

high school.  Mr. Bowmaster testified that his

employment history also included maintaining a trailer

park, retail employment, and performing light mechanic

work.  The claimant testified that he attended the

Arkansas Fire Academy and then began working for the

respondent-employer, Jacksonville Fire Department, in

1999.  The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed on March 19, 2012.  The claimant

testified that his job title at that time was Engineer,

which position involved operating and maintaining all of

the respondents’ fire trucks.  The parties stipulated

that the claimant sustained compensable “multiple
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injuries” on March 19, 2012.  The claimant testified on

direct examination:

Q.  Do you know there’s a video?

A.  Yes, sir, there is a dash-cam video of the
accident happening.  

Q.  Were you able to watch the video?

A.  I have watched the video....It showed us,
all three of us being hit by the van....There
was a police officer, myself and then my
Captain.  And the van came around the fire
truck and a police car and accelerated
and hit all three of us.  

Q.  Did you have any lacerations to your head?

A.  I did.  I had lacerations to my head.  My
head, when the van hit me and I went up on the
hood and then hit my head on the glass, from
what you can tell on the video, and it threw
me up in the air and as the van hit a ditch I
came down at the same time and the van hit,
the rear of the van hit me and threw me out.  

According to the record, the claimant was admitted

to Baptist Health Medical Center on March 19, 2012, at

which time the diagnosis was “PRIMARY: pneumothorax,

ADDITIONAL: 6 cm forehead laceration, femur fracture,

multiple abrasions, splenic laceration.”  The claimant’s

forehead laceration was treated on March 20, 2012: “Deep

structures intact, No bony deformity, No edema, No

ecchymosis, total length 6.0 cm, Skin layer closed with

5.0, Nylon....There are no complications.”    

Dr. David L. Wassell reported on March 20, 2012:
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Patient is a 37-year-old male, who is a
firefighter, who was responding to a situation
where he was directing traffic.  Apparently,
by report, an automobile came through the
scene striking this gentleman and 2 other
first responders....He received blunt trauma
with an apparent right femur fracture along
with lacerations to the head, a right-sided
pneumothorax and other chest trauma. 
Orthopedics has been consulted for the femur
fracture. 

 
Dr. Wassell’s impression was “Blunt force trauma

secondary to being struck by an automobile with a right

comminuted femur fracture and other injuries.”  Dr.

Wassell performed surgery on March 20, 2012: “Retrograde

intramedullary nail fixation of right comminuted femur

fracture.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“Comminuted right femur fracture.”  

Dr. Michael Weber performed surgery on April 5,

2012: “Open reduction internal fixation with the

symphysis plate and a iliosacral screw on the right.” 

The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “Symphysis

pubis diastasis with SI joint disruption on the right,

incidentally a nondisplaced left sacral ala fracture.”  

Dr. Robert L. Garrison, II reported on May 9, 2012,

“He was involved in a pedestrian versus automobile

accident sustaining a right femur fracture, right

clavicle fracture and AP2 pelvic fracture.  He also

sustained a nondisplaced fracture of his left sacrum as

well.”  Dr. Garrison assessed “Pelvic and sacral
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injuries, status post internal fixation with right femur

fracture and right clavicle fracture.”

Dr. Barry D. Baskin evaluated the claimant on

June 7, 2012:  “He was working an accident 3/19/12, when

he was run over by a motor vehicle....He had a closed

head injury....He did not have an MRI of his head

acutely.  CT revealed scalp laceration in the left

frontal vortex area with no skull fracture.  No

intracranial abnormality.”  Dr. Baskin gave the

impression, “Mr. Bowmaster has had a traumatic brain

injury 3/19/12.  He has uvula and tongue deviation to

the right.  He has not had an MRI of his cervical spine

or his brain....I would like to get Dr. A.J. Zolten to

see him for neuropsychological testing.  I would like to

get noncontrasted MRI of his brain and cervical spine.”  

Dr. Zolten, a neuropsychologist, evaluated the

claimant on August 13, 2012 and concluded in part, “1. 

Jason Bowmaster is a 37 year old male who is 5 months

status post motor vehicle vs. pedestrian injury where he

sustained multiple orthopedic injuries.  Jason’s

neuropsychological profile is generally unremarkable and

there is no evidence of either a closed head injury or

residual cognitive deficits.  2.  Jason’s psychological

adjustment is clearly the issue for him, as he has clear

Post Traumatic Stress Disorder related to his injuries. 



BOWMASTER - G202759 6

This is likely being complicated by several factors

including his pre-existing clinical depression and the

possible traumatic experience of his intubation during

his emergent care, in which he responded so violently

that it was necessary that he be placed in a medical

coma in order to ensure adequate intubation and

ventilation....I contacted Jason’s psychiatrist, Dr.

Brent Oldham, to review Jason’s status and treatment

options, including the prospect of a mood stabilizing

medication that will help him with sleep and with his

anxiety, as well as to request that Dr. Oldham re-

initiate the counseling process through his office.”    

Dr. Adam Smitherman performed surgery on

January 29, 2013:  “Left shoulder arthroscopy with

biceps tenodesis and subacromial decompression with

conversion to open biceps tenodesis.”  The pre- and

post-operative diagnosis was “Left bicipital tendinitis

and subacromial impingement.”  

Dr. Garrison assessed the following on April 3,

2013: “1.  Pelvic fracture, clinically and

radiographically healed.  2.  Right femur fracture,

clinically and radiographically healed.  3.  Left

shoulder injury, followed by Dr. Smitherman.  4.  Right

knee ligamentous laxity....In regards to his femur and

pelvis, I do not see any impairment from these.  These
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are well healed.  His pelvis is aligned and healed. 

Femur fracture is healed now at a year.  I do not see

any impairment due to these injuries.  I think he is at

maximum medical improvement and I will see him back as

needed.”  

Dr. Zolten gave the following impression on

April 29, 2013:

1.  Jason Bowmaster is a 38 year old male who
is 13 months status post multiple bodily
injuries sustained in a pedestrian vs.
automobile accident.  Jason was originally
seen for evaluation on 8/13/12 with findings
that were unremarkable from a
neuropsychological standpoint.  Indeed, Jason
demonstrated excellent memory for auditory
information and cognitive functioning that was
generally consistent with his previous
evaluation.
2.  Jason’s cognitive effort was measured to
be within the normal limits for this and the
previous evaluation.  His symptom
endorsements, however, were clearly
exaggerated during this present evaluation,
compared to normal during the previous
evaluation.
3.  Jason’s decline in fine motor skill has no
basis in neuropsychology and reflects either a
component of his psychiatric condition or is
an isolated sample of poor effort.
4.  The previous findings of significant
anxiety and Post Traumatic Stress Disorder
with a pre-injury history of depression have
evolved into an apparent complete psychiatric
disability at this point.  His current
psychiatric and psychological treatments have
not been successful and I would recommend that
he be seen for a second opinion vs.
classification of total psychiatric
disability.  This latter prospect, in my
opinion, is a likely outcome for this
unfortunate man because of the combination of
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his injury-related trauma and his pre-existing
condition.  

Dr. Smitherman performed surgery on May 24, 2013:

“1.  Removal of hardware deep right femur.  2.  Anterior

cruciate ligament reconstruction with allograft,

arthroscopically assisted.”  The pre- and post-operative

diagnosis was “Right knee anterior cruciate ligament

tear status post femur fracture and intramedullary

nailing with subsequent healing of the femur fracture.”  

Dr. Smitherman gave the following impression on

September 16, 2013:

1.  Right anterior cruciate ligament
reconstruction after a femur fracture.  He
does have some continued anterior pain, so we
will probably give him a prescription of no
kneeling on that knee.  This is most likely
due to the intramedullary nail that he had
done in a retrograde manner.
2.  Left shoulder that is doing very well
other than with repetitive overhead work, so
we will make a permanent restriction of no
repetitive overhead work there.

PLAN: At this point we will make him MMI for
both of these problems.  We will give him a
PPI of 4% for the left upper extremity,
corresponding to 2% whole person.  We will see
him on a p.r.n. basis.  He does have some
traumatic arthritis in the medial compartment
of his right knee, which may have further
degeneration over time and may require some
intervention in the future.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Baskin on

September 25, 2013:

He advised me that his chief did not have any
light duty work for him.  Jason is not, in my
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opinion, not going to be able to return to
work as a firefighter....

It is my impression that Mr. Bowmaster is at
maximum medical improvement as a result of his
work injuries.  I have advised him that I
think that he would be a reasonable candidate
to apply for social security disability.  It
is possible that he could return to some light
level physical demand category work.  I
suggested possibly telephone work, dispatch
work, courier work, really any office or
sedentary type work but he does not really
have any training in that regard.  He has
worked as a mechanic and I think that it is
unlikely that he will return to doing the
mechanic work.  He does need to continue to be
treated from a psychiatric standpoint and I
would suggest that he stay under the
psychologist and psychiatrist care for at
least another year.  He has preexisting
depression and anxiety and now posttraumatic
stress disorder on top of that.  He does not
have significant cognitive deficits based on
his neuropsych testing from Dr. Zolten.  He
does have an impairment rating based on
emotional and behavioral abnormalities
associated with his injuries and PTSD.  Using
the Fourth Edition Guides to the Evaluation of
Permanent Impairment, page 146, category 4.1C
and table 3 on page 142, Mr. Bowmaster has a
14% impairment to the whole person based on
mild emotional and behavioral impairment. 
Even though he was not rated on his knee, he
does have an antalgic gait.  He did have an
ACL repair.  He does have good stability of
the knee and actually his right knee is
more stable than his left but he has pain and
arthritic changes in the knee with a gait that
reveals a shortened stance phase and given
that he was not rated on his ACL
reconstruction, he would have a mild
impairment using table 36 on page 76, which
yields a 7% whole person impairment.  This is
a stand alone rating and it is not combined
with any other lower extremity impairments....
He is not ratable on cognitive deficits.
I told him that his hip and pelvis injuries
were not ratable.  The antalgic gait, I
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believe however, is ratable given the
radiographic findings of arthritis of 
the knee and the possibility of further
surgery down the road on the right knee.

I release Mr. Bowmaster from my care.  I would
be happy to see him back on an as needed
basis.  His 14% rating on emotional or
behavioral impairment combined with the 7%
impairment due to his gait and arthritis of
the right knee, yields a 20% whole person
impairment.  That 20% whole person impairment
is then combined with a 2% whole person
impairment based on the left shoulder for
a 22% whole person impairment....     

The parties stipulated that “medical expenses,

temporary total disability benefits (until the end of

the healing period on September 25, 2013) and anatomical

impairment totaling 22% (14% brain, 7% knee, 2% shoulder

based on Dr. Baskin’s opinion) have been accepted. 

However, the respondents revised their assessment (after

a hearing was requested) of anatomical impairment to 16-

17% based upon the combined values chart of the AMA

Guidelines (14% emotional behavior, 3% to the right

knee, 2% for the left shoulder).”

Heather Taylor met with the claimant on

December 12, 2013 and provided a Vocational

Rehabilitation Assessment Report on December 13, 2013:

Based on the information I have received and
reviewed to date, it appears that Mr.
Bowmaster has some mental and physical
capacity deficits that may impact his ability
to return to work in certain occupations.  
However, it should be noted that he seems
motivated to return to work as evidenced by
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the fact that he has an interview scheduled on
12/13/13, for a dispatcher position.

This particular job appears to provide an
almost ideal situation for Mr. Bowmaster, so
we will await the outcome of his interview
before formulating any other return-to-work
plan.  If he is not offered this job, we
will pinpoint his interests through a career
assessment inventory and try to match them to
other potential occupations....

Mr. Bowmaster has a valid driver’s license and
reported no difficulty driving around town. 
If driving long distances, he indicated that
he would need to get out and walk around....

Due to the residual effects of his injuries,
Mr. Bowmaster has some limitations that will
affect his return to work.  From a physical
standpoint, he now will require a
light/sedentary job.  However, the speech and
cognitive issues outlined in the
neuropsychological report are more of a
concern, and will likely pose a greater
barrier to employment than his physical
limitations....

Dr. Richard D. Back, a neuropsychologist,

corresponded with the claimant’s attorney on April 15,

2014 and stated in part, “I have just spent three hours

reviewing Mr. Bowmaster’s Neuropsychological

Evaluations, and calculating different scores that Dr.

Zolten often omitted.  My overall impression is that Dr.

Zolten overlooked significant results, and credited Mr.

Bowmaster’s performances to ‘psychological’

factors....Mr. Bowmaster’s performances are consistently

poor on tests of verbal fluency, mental flexibility,

visuo-spatial memory, and processing speed.  The frontal
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lobes are intricately connected to the cerebellum. 

Damage to these areas results in: verbal fluency

problems, visuo-spatial problems, impaired attention,

linguistic processing problems, poor speed of word

generation, slowed information processing, poor time

judgment, personality change, and emotional

disturbance....Dr. Zolten is overlooking the fact that

the dysfunction of the cerebellum/frontal lobes causes

personality/emotional problems.”  

Dr. Back corresponded with the claimant’s attorney

on May 6, 2014:

I am writing in response to your inquiry of
5/2/2014 on Mr. Bowmaster.  My opinions, with
a reasonable degree of medical certainty, for
your three questions are:
1.  Mr. Bowmaster does suffer from a frontal
lobe(s) injury, as well as diffuse brain
injuries.
2.  The source of that injury is his motor
vehicle accident of 3/19/2012 in which he lost
consciousness.
3.  I would rate his anatomical (brain)
injury, using AMA Guidelines, 4th edition, at:
a.  Mental Status and Integrative Impairment:
10%.
b.  Emotional or Behavioral Impairment: 10%.
c.  This, using the chart on page 322, is a
total impairment rating of 19%.  

Dr. Kenneth M. Rosenzweig provided an Independent

Medical Evaluation on June 13, 2014:

The claimant was injured on March 19, 2012
while working an accident....He was struck by
a vehicle....He was in a coma for
approximately three weeks.  He has no memory
of the event.  He was comatose with traumatic
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intubation.  He required surgery for a femur
fracture and shoulder injury.  The head
laceration, closed head injury, rib fracture,
pulmonary contusion, and/or pneumothorax were
treated closed.  He had a secondary surgery
after the femur fracture healed to reconstruct
the ACL as a comorbid injury to the
extremity....

He can perform activities of daily living.  He
can drive a vehicle.  He cannot play or do
work activities.  He cannot be in situations
of stress where he is forced to make quick
decisions....

With regards to the American Medical
Association Guide to the Evaluation of
Permanent Impairment, Fourth Edition and
Arkansas Guidelines, the impairment rating
is rendered based on the outcome of his
treatment for injuries and not the severity of
the injuries at the time of presentation.

A laceration is 0% impairment....

The right femur injury is 2% impairment whole
person, or 5% to the lower extremity, taken
from Page 85, table 64.  The femur fracture
was treated with an intramedullary rod, but
healed anatomically without residual
angulation or malrotation.

The right knee impairment is 3% whole person,
or 7% lower extremity, taken from page 83,
table 62.  This knee had an isolated ACL tear
which required reconstruction and allograft. 
The range of motion is intact with no residual
instability.

The left knee, which became symptomatic during
his rehabilitation efforts, and was not
present prior to the injury, based on the MRI
findings, is a candidate for 8% whole person,
or 20% lower extremity, from page 83, table
62.  The MRI findings suggest grade III/IV
chondromalacia, and may require future
treatment, including surgery.  
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The left shoulder impairment, based on the
operative report of decompression, with bicep
tenodesis, has a 10% upper extremity rating,
or 6% whole body, page 61, table 27.  The left
shoulder has a normal functional examination.

The healed pelvic fracture has a 7% impairment
of the lower extremity or 3% to the whole
person, from page 85, table 64.  This required
open reduction and internal fixation of the
pubis and screws and arthrodesis of the SI
joint, which is the basis of this rating.  

The head injury, in addition to the
laceration, was a closed head injury with a
psychiatric diagnosis.  On page 142, table 3,
he would be a candidate for a 29% impairment
whole person, with regards to the emotional
impairment.  The musculoskeletal injuries have
all healed and are in acceptable conditions
with minimal deficits, with respect to
function.  The psychiatrist has already opined
that this claimant is totally disabled from
his psychiatric components of his injuries and
he is rendered to not be able to return to
work in any fashion.  

In careful review of the psychiatrist and
psychologist opinions, the majority of this
impairment as a result of this injury is
related to mental and behavior consequences of
the head injury.  Using the American Medical
Association Guide to the Evaluation of 
Permanent Impairment, Fourth Edition, page
301, the classification of impairment due to
mental and behavioral disorders, he is
qualified for a class 3 moderate impairment,
which is defined as an impairment level
compatible with some but not all, useful
functioning.  Since this claimant can groom
himself, can perform activities of daily
living and can drive a vehicle, I believe this
renders him in class 3.  

The dysphasia, which includes the swallowing
disorder and speech impediment, on page 141,
table 1, would be a candidate for 10% whole
body.  
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From my observation as an examining physician,
this claimant has enough residual affect from
his head injury two years out now, that
substantial recovery is probably guarded.  He
has a real floppy type gait.  He is slow in
his cerebral functions but is able to
communicate appropriately.  It is clear from
this evaluation that this claimant would not
be able to fight fires and think rationally
under pressure.  With his very evident
posttraumatic stress syndrome, he requires
ongoing treatment to keep that aspect
stabilized.  It is the opinion of this
examiner that if it were not for the support
of his wife, his outcome would be predictably
much worse.  

All numerical ratings were combined, which
results in 49% whole person impairment, taken
from the combined values chart, page 322. 
This does not include the Class 3
Classification regarding his mental disorder,
nor does not reflect the opinion that this
claimant is totally disabled, from the
psychiatrists’ statement.

To recapitulate, while employed as a
firefighter, this young man was attending a
crisis on the road, when he was maliciously
struck and thrown from the site, killing a
coworker at the time.  It is very clear that
his recovery has been a struggle.  From a
musculoskeletal standpoint, he has shown a
very nice recovery of this femur fracture,
pelvic fracture, ACL injury, and shoulder
injury.  He appears to have stabilized with
respect to his head injury and his mental
behavior deficits.  I suspect that he is at a
static state and that any substantial
deterioration or improvement at this time
would be guarded.

The parties stipulated that “once Dr. Rosenzweig’s

report was received, the respondents revised the total

rating to 24% (including 2% right leg, 3% pelvis, and

10% for dysphasia).”    
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Heather Taylor reported on September 9, 2014, “Job

search assistance continued during this reported period,

and numerous job openings were identified on Mr.

Bowmaster’s behalf.  Mr. Bowmaster has communicated with

me regularly, relating that he has been actively

applying for jobs, including dispatcher openings with

the City of Maumelle and City of Jacksonville, and a

transporter job at Baptist Health....Mr. Bowmaster has

stated that his goal is to return to the workforce.  I

recommend continued job search assistance on his

behalf.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on November 25, 2014. 

The claimant contended that he was “entitled to

additional permanent partial disability benefits for

anatomical impairment based on Dr. Rosenzweig’s report

of June 13, 2014 assessing a total of 61% to the body as

a whole.  The claimant also contends he is permanently

and totally disabled as a result of the compensable

injury.”  

Respondent No. 1 contended that “the claimant’s

total anatomical impairment is 24% to the body as a

whole using the combined values chart.  Therefore, only

2% in the permanent partial disability benefits has been

controverted.  The respondents are entitled to an offset

of the claimant’s retirement benefits ($2,125.59 per
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month or after tax $1,956.98).  The employer paid two-

thirds of the LOPFI benefits while the employee paid

one-third.”  

Respondent No. 2, Death and Permanent Total

Disability Trust Fund, deferred to the outcome of the

litigation.  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “Anatomical impairment (hip and brain), wage

loss, controversion, attorney’s fees, contempt, and

offset of LOPFI benefits.  All other issues are

reserved.” 

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on April 29, 2015.  The administrative law

judge found, among other things, that anatomical

impairment was to be paid “based on Dr. Rosenzweig’s

assessment using the combined values chart.”  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant

sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of 70%. 

Respondent No. 1 appeals to the Full Commission and the

claimant cross-appeals.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Anatomical Impairment

Permanent impairment is any permanent functional or

anatomical loss remaining after the healing period has

been reached.  Johnson v. Gen. Dynamics, 46 Ark. App.
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188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994).  The Commission has adopted

the American Medical Association Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993) to be

used in assessing anatomical impairment.  See Commission

Rule 099.34; Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-521(h)(Repl. 2012). 

It is the Commission’s duty, using the Guides, to

determine whether the claimant has proved that he is

entitled to a permanent anatomical impairment.  Polk

County v. Jones, 74 Ark. App. 159, 47 S.W.3d 904 (2001).

Any determination of the existence or extent of

physical impairment shall be supported by objective and

measurable physical or mental findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-704(c)(1)(B)(Repl. 2012).  Objective findings are

those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Medical opinions addressing

impairment must be stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B)

(Repl. 2012).

Permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon a

determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the disability or impairment.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(F)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2012).  “Major cause” means

“more than fifty percent (50%) of the cause,” and a

finding of major cause shall be established according to



BOWMASTER - G202759 19

the preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(14)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  Anatomical impairment is to be paid based

on Dr. Rosenzweig’s assessment using the combined values

chart.”  It is the duty of the Full Commission to enter

findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence and not on whether there is substantial

evidence to support the administrative law judge’s

findings.  Roberts v. Leo Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App.

184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).  The Full Commission reviews

an administrative law judge’s decision de novo, and it

is the duty of the Full Commission to conduct its own

fact-finding independent of that done by the

administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55

Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).

In the present matter, the parties stipulated that

the claimant sustained compensable multiple injuries on

March 19, 2012.  The claimant was malevolently run over
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by a motor vehicle while the claimant was performing

employment services.  According to the record, the

claimant was initially diagnosed as having a

pneumothorax (collapsed lung), forehead laceration,

femur fracture, multiple abrasions, and splenic

laceration.  The claimant underwent several surgeries as

a result of his compensable injuries.  Dr. Baskin began

treating the claimant on June 7, 2012 and determined

that the claimant had sustained a “closed head injury”

or “traumatic brain injury.”  The Commission has the

authority to accept or reject a medical opinion and to

determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v.

Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  

The evidence in the present matter does not

demonstrate that the claimant sustained a closed head

injury or traumatic brain injury.  The record instead

shows that the claimant sustained a laceration to his

forehead.  It was reported following an examination of

the claimant’s forehead on March 20, 2012, “Deep

structures intact, No bony deformity, No edema, No

ecchymosis[.]” Dr. Baskin even noted that although the

claimant had suffered from a laceration to his scalp,

there was “no skull fracture.  No intracranial

abnormality.”  Dr. Zolten opined in August 2012,

“Jason’s neuropsychological profile is generally
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unremarkable and there is no evidence of either a closed

head injury or residual cognitive deficits [emphasis

supplied].”  It is within the Commission’s province to

weigh all of the medical evidence and to determine what

is most credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337

Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The Full Commission

finds in the present matter that Dr. Zolten’s opinion is

corroborated by the record and is entitled to more

evidentiary weight than Dr. Baskin’s opinion.  Dr.

Zolten’s opinion is also entitled to more evidentiary

weight than Dr. Back’s opinion.  We note that Dr. Back

did not examine the claimant, and there is no evidence

of record supporting Dr. Back’s conclusion that the

claimant was suffering from “dysfunction of the

cerebellum/frontal lobes” as a result of the compensable

injury.

Dr. Rosenzweig performed an independent evaluation

on June 13, 2014 and stated that the claimant was

entitled to 0% impairment for the laceration.  The

record supports that finding.  Dr. Rosenzweig assigned

the following permanent anatomical impairment ratings:

2% for the right femur injury; 3% for the right knee; 8%

for the left knee; 6% for the left shoulder; and 3% for

the pelvic fracture.  These ratings assigned by Dr.

Rosenzweig calculate to a 22% permanent anatomical
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impairment rating.  The Full Commission finds that the

22% rating assessed by Dr. Rosenzweig is compatible with

the 4th Edition of the Guides and is supported by

objective physical findings.  The claimant also proved

that the March 19, 2012 compensable injury was the major

cause of his 22% permanent anatomical impairment rating. 

The claimant did not prove that he sustained a closed

head injury or traumatic brain injury, and the claimant

is not entitled to a permanent rating for either of

these alleged conditions.  Nor did the claimant prove

that he sustained a swallowing disorder or speech

impediment as a result of the compensable injury, and

the claimant is not entitled to a permanent rating for

those conditions.      

B.  Wage Loss

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability

to earn a livelihood.  Rutherford v. Mid-Delta Cmty.

Servs., Inc., 102 Ark. App. 317, 285 S.W.3d 248 (2008). 

In considering claims for permanent partial disability

benefits in excess of the employee’s percentage of

permanent physical impairment, the Commission may take

into account, in addition to the percentage of permanent

physical impairment, such factors as the employee’s age,

education, work experience, and other factors reasonably
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expected to affect his future earning capacity.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-522(b)(1)(Repl. 2012).  

Permanent total disability means inability, because

of compensable injury or occupational disease, to earn

any meaningful wages in the same or other employment. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(1)(Repl. 2012).  The burden

of proof shall be on the employee to prove inability to

earn any meaningful wage in the same or other

employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(2)(Repl. 2012). 

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that he is entitled to wage loss of

seventy (70) percent in excess of the impairment

rating.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he sustained wage-loss disability in the amount

of 50%.  The claimant is only age 40 and is a high

school graduate.  The claimant’s prior work history

includes light maintenance and retail employment.  The

claimant became employed as a firefighter for the

respondents in 1999 and sustained a traumatic

compensable injury in that capacity on March 19, 2012. 

The claimant did not sustain a closed head injury or

traumatic brain injury, but the claimant did suffer a

22% permanent anatomical impairment as a result of his

compensable physical injuries.  Dr. Baskin opined in
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September 2013 that the claimant would not be able to

return to employment as a firefighter.  Dr. Baskin did

state that the claimant could perform light physical

work.  We note that the claimant is able to drive, and

Heather Taylor reported in December 2013 that the

claimant could return to light or sedentary level

employment.  Ms. Taylor noted in September 2014 that the

claimant was actively applying for employment.  

The claimant is only age 40 but lacks a college

degree at this time.  The claimant has sustained a 22%

permanent anatomical impairment and is unable to return

to his former employment as a firefighter for the

respondents.  The claimant is motivated to return to the

workforce as evidenced by his cooperation with Heather

Taylor.  Based on these factors, the Full Commission

finds that the claimant has sustained 50% wage-loss

disability in excess of his 22% permanent anatomical

impairment.  The claimant did not prove that he is

permanently totally disabled.  

C. Effect of payment by other insurers

Finally, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411(Repl. 2012)

provides:

(a)(1) Any benefits payable to an injured
worker under this chapter shall be reduced in
an amount equal to, dollar for dollar, the
amount of benefits the injured worker has
previously received for the same medical
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services or period of disability, whether
those benefits were paid under a group health
care service plan of whatever form or nature,
a group disability policy, a group loss of
income policy, a group accident, health, or
accident and health policy, a self-insured
employee health or welfare benefit plan,
or a group hospital or medical service
contract.
(2) The reduction specified in subdivision
(a)(1) of this section does not apply to any
benefit received from a group policy for
disability if the injured worker has paid for
the policy.  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  Respondents are entitled to an offset

against benefits paid by disability retirement.”  The

Full Commission affirms this finding.  “LOPFI” is the

title of the Arkansas Local Police and Fire Retirement

System.  David B. Clark, LOPFI’s executive director,

described LOPFI as “a defined benefit retirement system

that provides benefits to police officers and

firefighters from municipalities and fire districts that

have adopted coverage with the State of Arkansas.”  Mr.

Clark testified that funding of LOPFI includes member

contributions and employer contributions.  The Arkansas

Court of Appeals has held that benefits paid to an

employee through LOPFI are subject to the offset

provided for in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411(Repl. 2012). 

See Brigman v. City of West Memphis, 2013 Ark. App. 66. 

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that
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the respondents are entitled to an offset for the

portion of contributions they made to LOPFI during the

relevant period of disability.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he sustained permanent anatomical impairment in

the amount of 22%.  The claimant did not prove he was

permanently totally disabled, but the claimant proved he

sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of 50%. 

The claimant proved that the March 19, 2012 compensable

injury was the major cause of his 22% anatomical

impairment and 50% wage-loss disability.  The

respondents are entitled to a credit for their

contribution to benefits provided the claimant through

the Arkansas Local Police and Fire Retirement System, in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411(Rep. 2012).

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for

legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(Repl. 2012).  The parties’ stipulations indicate

that Respondent No. 1  accepted a 22% permanent

anatomical impairment rating; therefore, Respondent

No. 1 is not liable for an attorney’s fee with regard to

the 22% permanent anatomical impairment which it

accepted.  However, Respondent No. 1 is liable for an

attorney’s fee with regard to the 50% wage-loss
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disability awarded by the Full Commission.  For

prevailing in part on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee of five hundred

dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I concur in part with but dissent in part from the

majority opinion. I agree that the claimant sustained

22% permanent anatomical impairment and wage loss in the

amount of 50%. However, I dissent with the denial of

permanent impairment for the claimant’s traumatic brain

injury. I dissent with the wage loss award to the extent

that I would have awarded more. Lastly, I dissent with

the award of an offset for the portion of LOPFI benefits

for which the respondents paid.

The claimant sustained catastrophic injuries

when he was struck intentionally by an accelerating car,
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which killed a co-worker, while working as a first

responder for the respondent employer. The vehicle

catapulted him into the air. He sustained multiple

injuries over his entire body, including a broken femur.

He had severely reduced breathing at the accident site,

for which his chest and lungs were punctured. He

required a tracheostomy and was intubated, to allow him

to breathe, for three weeks. For his intubation, he had

to be placed in a medically induced coma, due to his

continued gagging on the tube.

The claimant sustained a traumatic brain

injury at the time of the accident, as diagnosed by

every provider he saw. This was evidenced by both

objective and subjective findings, which fully support a

permanent impairment rating based upon that brain

injury.

The claimant had objective findings of injury

to his head, in the form of the six-centimeter gash

across his forehead, a half-centimeter laceration to his

nose, multiple facial abrasions, injury to his scalp,

hemorrhage to the top of his head, an eight centimeter

laceration to the top of his head, and loss of

consciousness at the time of the accident. 

Shortly after his arrival to the hospital, the

claimant was observed to have “poor recent memory, short
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term memory, long term memory, Pt. confused and not

oriented to place or time or events of accident.

Protects airway.” 

The claimant sustained a scalp laceration in

the left frontal vertex area and a hairline fracture of

the lateral process of C1. The vertex is the top of the

head, and the frontal vertex is the frontal portion of

the top of the head. The scalp laceration and the

fracture of a cervical vertebra are indicative of trauma

to his head. The laceration of the left frontal vertex

area is consistent with injury in the frontal lobe of

the brain, because the frontal vertex is the exterior of

the head located directly over the frontal lobe. 

Further objective findings are found in Dr.

Baskin’s evaluation on June 7, 2012, when he observed

slurred speech and stuttering and deviation of the

tongue and uvula to the right. Dr. Baskin noted Dr.

May’s assessment of right 7 and 9 cranial nerve palsies. 

Laryngoscopy objectively revealed right vocal

cord paralysis. Dr. Baskin stated unequivocally that he

had a traumatic brain injury at the time of the injury.

The lower cranial nerves affect function in the larynx,

pharynx, neck and tongue, and damage to the medulla or

bilateral corticobulbar connections will affect the

uvula, tongue, speech, and swallowing. Reeves & Swenson,
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Disorders of the Nervous System,

http://www.dartmouth.edu/~dons/part_1/chapter_7.html

Dr. Zolten observed uvula and tongue deviation

to the right in August 2012. In August 2012, Dr. Baskin

observed continued halting speech with stammering,

tongue protrusion to the right, and atrophy of the

muscles of the right side of his head and face, all

evidence of cranial nerve damage. Dr. Zolten again

observed uvula and tongue deviations in April 2013 and

noted the claimant’s significant cognitive problems,

including speech production problems with stammering and

stuttering, and slowed processing of information. 

In June 2014, Dr. Rosenzweig observed

nystagmus, an objective finding related to the cranial

nerves related to his eyes, as well as differences in

the girth of his forearms, thighs and calves. He had a

floppy and loose gait in all four extremities without a

true rhythm. Dr. Rosenzweig observed slowness in his

cerebral functions and a flat, monotone affect.

Dr. Back, a clinical neuropsychologist, felt

that the claimant’s performance on neuropsychological

testing represented frontal lode dysfunction, which

caused personality and emotional problems.

Dr. Back felt that Dr. Zolten’s

neuropsychological evaluation showed poor right
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hemisphere functioning, which can be described as

“processing speed” and which were consistent with his

complaints of speech production problems, slowed

processing of information, stammering and personality

change. Also, the claimant scored poorly on testing of

visual memory, consistent with right hemisphere

dysfunction. Further evidence of right hemisphere

dysfunction was the claimant’s poor performance on the

Pegboard test. Significant evidence of frontal lobe

syndrome was found in the Letter Fluency test, with a

score of only 16%, and the Visual Naming test, with a

score of 75%. Dr. Back noted that the testing showed the

claimant’s performance was “consistently poor” on verbal

fluency, mental flexibility, visuo-spatial memory and

processing speed, skills. Damage to the frontal lobes,

which are “intricately connected” to the cerebellum,

causes verbal fluency problems, linguistic processing

problems, poor speed of word generation, visuo-spatial

problems, impaired attention, slowed information

processing, poor time judgement, personality changed and

emotional disturbance. The best tests for these skills

are the PRI, PSI, Letter Fluency and Trails B, on all of

which the claimant scored poorly. The claimant gave good

effort and motivation on the Green Word Memory tests, to

rule out malingering. Dr. Back felt that Dr. Zolten’s
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assessment that the claimant’s testing was the result of

psychological issues is in error, based upon the Green

Word Memory test results and upon the fact that

dysfunction of the cerebellum/frontal lobes causes

personality and emotional problems and that apparent

psychological problems in patients with such dysfunction

are problems actually experienced, not mere

psychological issues.

Dr. Back’s analysis was of the meaning of the

testing, and his analysis is consistent with the

claimant’s wholly objective findings of uvula and tongue

deviations, as well as the variety of other cognitive

and speech issues he had. Psychological injury does not

explain his uvula and tongue deviations, or the exterior

evidence of trauma, or right-sided atrophy of the

muscles of his head. The reports of the physicians who

examined the claimant are consistent with Dr. Back’s

analysis, other than Dr. Zolten’s conclusion - despite

evidence to the contrary - that the claimant’s injury

was purely psychological.

In September 2013, Dr. Baskin, relying upon

Dr. Zolten’s assessment that there was no cognitive

deficit and without the benefits of Dr. Back’s analysis,

assessed an impairment rating based on emotional and

behavioral abnormalities, p. 146, category 4.1c and
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table 3 on page 142, of fourteen percent (14%) to whole

person. Category 4.1c is actually on p. 141 and refers

to Emotional or Behavioral Disturbances. It states:

These types of disturbances illustrate the
interrelationships between the fields of
neurology and psychiatry. The disturbances may
be the result of neurologic impairments but
may have psychiatric features as well, which
may range from irritability to outbursts of
rage or panic and from aggression to
withdrawal. These illnesses may include
depression, manic states, emotional
fluctuations, socially unacceptable behavior,
involuntary laughing or crying, and other
kinds of central nervous responses. The
criteria for evaluating these disturbances
(Table 3[]) relate to the criteria for mental
and behavioral impairments (Chapter 14, p.
291).

Table 3 assesses a 0-14% impairment to the

whole person for “mild limitation of daily social and

interpersonal functioning,” and a 15-29% rating for

“moderate limitation of some but not all social and

interpersonal daily living functions.”

Dr. Rosenzweig assessed an impairment for the

closed head injury with psychiatric diagnosis in the

amount of 29%, for moderate limitations, according to

Table 3 on page 142 of the Guides. Dr. Rosenzweig does

not appear to have had the benefit of Dr. Back’s

opinion. Dr. Rosenzweig also looked to section 14.7 of

the Guides, for a Method of Evaluating Psychiatric

Impairment. This method does not use percentages, but
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classifies impairment into one of five classes, from

none to extreme, in the table on page 301. Dr.

Rosenzweig stated that the claimant had impairment

levels compatible with some but not all useful

functioning in activities of daily living, social

functioning, concentration and adaptation.  The Guides

are specific that a Class 3 impairment is not the

equivalent of a 50% impairment, explaining that a 95 to

100% impairment in this area would be a state of coma. 

In light of Dr. Rosenzweig’s assessment of a

Class 3 impairment, his assessment of 29% for the closed

head injury with psychiatric diagnosis is more reliable

than Dr. Baskin’s 14%.

However, the claimant also sustained injury

and limitation beyond the psychological impact of his

brain injury. As Dr. Rosenzweig noted, the claimant had

residual affect from his head injury, with a very

“floppy” gait and slowness in his cerebral functions. 

Dr. Rosenzweig observed nystagmus, which is

another objective finding of brain injury. Dr. Back

identified several testing markers showing that the

claimant’s apparent psychiatric issues were the result

of his frontal lobe injury with diffuse brain injuries

from the accident, which caused a loss of consciousness.

He felt that the claimant should be rated under both
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Table 2 (Mental Status Impairments) and Table 3

(Emotional or Behavioral Impairments) on p. 142 of the

Guides. While Dr. Back felt that the claimant’s

impairment under both tables was “mild,” I must

disagree, as the claimant’s functioning as revealed in

Dr. Zolten’s examination are at best moderate,

warranting a 14% impairment under Table 2, for

impairment with ability to perform most activities,

because of his dependence upon his wife, and a 29%

impairment as assessed by Dr. Rosenzweig for moderate

limitation under Table 3.

Deviations of the claimant’s tongue and uvula,

which were outside his control, were seen throughout his

treatment and support the assessments of his cranial

nerve injuries. Dr. Baskin also felt, in September 2013,

that the claimant’s three cranial nerve injuries could

support rating, although they “seem to be improving.”

His reports of symptoms concerning speech in particular

remained constant through his April 2014 record. The

claimant had cranial nerve injury at the facial nerve,

nerve VII, which involves expression, chewing and

swallowing. Injury also occurred at the glossopharyngeal

nerve, nerve IX, as well as an unnamed nerve, which is

probably the vagus nerve, nerve X, based upon the record

of his symptoms. Nerves IX and X supply sensory fibers
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to the posterior third of the tongue, and to the

pharynx, larynx and trachea. Sensory impairments of

these two nerves contribute to difficulties breathing,

swallowing, speaking and visceral functions. The record

reveals that the claimant’s speech remains affected,

with stuttering and stammering as observed by Dr. Baskin

and others, and as if he was “pulling the words from his

mouth” with physical gestures, according to Dr.

Rosenzweig. Consistent with Dr. Baskin’s observations,

Dr. Rosenzweig assessed an impairment for the claimant’s

dysphasia, including the swallowing disorder and speech

impairment, in the amount of 10% to the body as a whole,

according to Table 1, p. 141 of the Guides. 

The respondents stipulated that the permanent

anatomical impairment for dysphasia was ten percent. The

stipulation and the award are the same. Respondent No. 2

deferred to the outcome of litigation on the issue of

anatomical impairment. A stipulation is “an agreement

between the attorneys respecting the conduct of legal

proceedings.” Dinwiddie v. Syler, 230 Ark. 405, 323

S.W.2d 548 (1959).  That agreement is the equivalent of

undisputed proof and leaves nothing for the fact finder

to decide as to the stipulated matter. Brown v. Keaton,

232 Ark. 12, 334 S.W.2d 676 (1960). The Court of Appeals

held in Arkansas Louisiana Gas Co. v. Grooms, 10 Ark.
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App. 92, 661 S.W.2d 433 (1983), that when the parties

stipulate to certain facts, neither the Administrative

Law Judge nor the Commission may ignore that stipulation

and decide the matter on an issue which, because of the

stipulation, had not been fully developed by the parties

or upon which they had not introduced proof. The only

exception is when the Administrative Law Judge or

Commission gives notice of their intent to do so and

affords an opportunity to offer proof on that issue.

Thus, the medical record supports the

following permanent anatomical impairment ratings, in

addition to the award by the majority:

1. Dysphasia - 10% to the whole body.

2. Brain injury - emotional - 29% to the whole

body (14% accepted by Respondent No. 1).

3. Brain injury - mental status - 14% to the

whole body.

These ratings are combined using the Combined

Values chart found at p. 322 of the Guides. Because the

claimant is only entitled to twenty-six weeks for his

emotional injury (Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-113(b)(1)),

which is less than any assessment for emotional injury

he has received, there is no point in combining the

emotional brain injury, with the other ratings,

including those appropriately awarded by the majority.
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According to the chart, two values are

combined, then that result is combined with the next

value, and so on, until all the ratings are taken into

account. The brain injury (14%) combines with the

dysphasia (10%) for a value of 23%. That value (23%) is

combined with the left knee (8%) for a value of 29%.

That value (29%) is combined with the left shoulder (6%)

for a value of 33%. That value (33%) is combined with

right leg (2%) value of 34%, and that value is combined

with the right knee (3%) for a value of 36%. Lastly, 36%

is combined with the pelvis (3%), for a combined value

of 38%.

The claimant’s permanent anatomical impairment

rating is 38%, and he is entitled to an additional

twenty-six weeks for his emotional brain injury.

The March 20, 2012 statement, mentioned by the

majority, regarding the claimant’s forehead laceration

was based upon a visual inspection of that laceration,

and did not extend to the interior of his head. The

statements are not evidence that there was no traumatic

brain injury.

Dr. Baskin on June 7, 2012 stated that a CT

scan showed no skull fracture or intracranial

abnormality. However, Dr. Baskin also clearly stated

that the claimant “had a closed head injury” with speech
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issues, deviation of his tongue and uvula to the right,

and right vocal cord paralysis. Dr. Baskin noted that

there was no head MRI done acutely. Obviously, Dr.

Baskin did not determine that the CT scan proved that

there was no traumatic brain injury.

Dr. Back and Dr. Baskin agree that the

claimant had a traumatic brain injury. Dr. Zolten felt

that from a neuropsychological standpoint, the

claimant’s issues were psychological. This opinion was

based upon his testing and not the non-psychological

findings indicative of brain injury, including those

noted by Dr. Baskin in June 2012. Dr. Back’s explanation

of the importance of the findings is consistent with the

claimant’s presentation, the non-psychological findings,

and the mechanism of injury, as well as with Dr. Baskin.

Dr. Baskin’s opinion only changed as a result of Dr.

Zolten’s opinion, which was not based upon all the facts

and indications of the results of the testing.

On the issue of wage loss disability, it is

instructive that the Administrative Law Judge’s award of

70% wage loss disability, in addition to her calculation

of permanent anatomical impairment, exceeded 100%

disability. Of course, this is indicative of the

permanent and total disability caused by the claimant’s

catastrophic injuries, where the physical impairment and
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the wage loss disability combine to more than 100%. The

majority erred in not awarding permanent total

disability benefits. 

The claimant has a combined rating of 38%, not

including his 29% rating for his emotional brain

injuries. He has sustained significant physical and

mental limitations. Dr. Baskin stated that the claimant

was disabled from any work for which he has training or

experience. Dr. Rosenzweig stated that from his

psychiatric injury alone, he was totally disabled. The

claimant received Social Security disability benefits

without a hearing. 

The claimant has not given up, continuing to

look for work, unsuccessfully. His wife explained that

the claimant stuttered “pretty bad,” and that he had a

limp. His knees “buckled” on him. He had severe

headaches approximately twice a month. His wife could

not identify a job that he could perform. She noted that

he wanted to return to work. She noted that he appeared

to have short-term memory issues and had difficulty

remembering what he was doing. He had been a mechanic

for twenty-five years, but he could no longer correctly

install a car battery. A vocation expert identified jobs

which paid quite a bit less than his pre-injury

earnings, but the claimant did not qualify for any of
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those positions. For example, a position with DHS

required the preparation and presentation of oral

reports, which would be challenging to the point of

impossibility, and one year’s experience in a social

service-related field, which he did not have. A police

telecommunications job required two years of specialized

training in communication and related fields, which he

did not have. A city telecommunications job required one

year multi-level telephone service experience, one year

of customer service experience, one year of data entry

or on-the-job computer experience, and the ability to

type a minimum of forty-five words per minute, which he

did not have. Further, that job required the ability to

perform several mission-critical tests simultaneously

and accurately, and he had difficulty doing just one

thing at a time. The claimant had looked for

approximately one year at the time of the hearing,

applying for several jobs without success. He continued

to look. The claimant’s limitations included lifting,

crouching, kneeling and stooping restrictions.

The claimant could drive, but his depth

perception was “off” and his timing was poor. His night

vision was poor enough to prevent him from night driving

often. He had difficulty getting irritated easily. He

got irritated with his wife and daughter, which did not
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happen before his accident. He got irritated with other

drivers. He had fine motor skill issues, in using a

small screwdriver, in getting pills out of a bottle,

holding a cell phone. He had difficulty performing math.

Figuring a tip or counting money at a cash register was

difficult and took a long time. 

The claimant took Cymbalta, Seroquel, Ambien,

Trazadone, Meloxicam and Trileptal daily. He took

Hydrocodone as needed. It made him sleepy. He limited

his use of it to once or twice a month. 

The majority’s assessment of 50% wage loss

disability is based in part upon his willingness and

desire to return to work. I submit that this attitude on

the claimant’s part to regain some of his independence

and dignity after his devastating injuries is very noble

and worthy, but it is not reflective of the realities of

his situation. The majority’s conclusion that the

claimant did not sustain a traumatic brain injury is not

supported by the record and is indeed erroneous. The

claimant cannot return to work as a firefighter. His

ability to drive and to perform mechanical work was

severely limited, as was his ability to handle high

stress environments or multitasking. Despite his active

job search and willingness, he has not been able to find

work. He is certainly a young, willing person, but his
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injuries and their affect upon his ability to function,

physically, mentally and socially, have rendered him

unable to earn a meaningful wage. This is evidenced by

the opinions of his physicians, the medical record and

by the results of his efforts to obtain work. I would

award the claimant permanent total disability benefits.

He is certainly entitled to far more than a mere fifty

percent wage loss assessment.

The majority has awarded an offset against

benefits paid by the LOPFI disability plan under its

disability retirement provision, in proportion to the

amount paid for that coverage by the employer, under

Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-411 which states:

Any benefits payable to an injured worker
under this chapter shall be reduced in an
amount equal to, dollar-for-dollar, the amount
of benefits the injured worker has previously
received for the same medical services or
period of disability, whether those  benefits
were paid under a group health care service
plan of whatever form or nature, a group
disability policy, a group loss of income
policy, a group accident, health, or accident
and health policy, a self-insured employee
health or welfare benefit plan, or a group
hospital or medical service contract.

The claimant’s argument is not that the

benefits he received were not for a period of

disability. It is that the LOPFI plan does not qualify

as a group health care service plan of whatever form or

nature, a group disability policy, a group loss of
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income policy, a group accident, health, or accident and

health policy, a self-insured employee health or welfare

benefit plan, or a group hospital or medical service

contract, which were the limits placed by the statute.

Obviously, it is not a group health care service plan or

group hospital or medical service contract, because no

medical treatment is offered. The deposition testimony

of the executive director of LOPFI shows that it is not

an insurance company, and it does not sell insurance

policies, meaning that there is no group loss of income

policy, group disability policy or accident and health

policy. Because LOPFI is funded by employee

contributions, employer contributions, state insurance

premium taxes and investment earnings, it is not a self-

insured plan. The claimant’s argument is well-made.

LOPFI does not fit under any of the benefit payors

listed in the statute. This issue has not been addressed

by the courts yet.

In Henson v. General Electric, 99 Ark. App.

129, 257 S.W.3d 908 (2007), a claimant argued that

disability-retirement benefits were not covered by this

section of the statute, even though he agreed that the

benefits were provided under a group-disability policy

under Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-411(a). The court went on to

state that the intent of the statute was to prevent a
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claimant from receiving workers’ compensation benefits

for a disability, when he is also receiving benefits,

for which he did not pay, from another source for that

same disability.

The distinction here is that the Henson

claimant agreed that his benefits came from a policy

listed in the statute, where as here, the LOPFI

provision of disability payments does not arise out of

any of the sources which the legislature listed in the

statute. The legislature has explicitly stated that the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act must be construed

strictly, and that any liberalization, broadening or

narrowing of the scope of the workers’ compensation

statutes must be done, not by the Commission, but by the

legislature. Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-1001; Kildow v.

Baldwin Piano & Organ, 333 Ark. 335, 969 S.W.2d 190

(1998). As stated in Kildow, supra,

The first rule in considering the meaning of a
statute is to construe it just as it reads,
giving the words their ordinary and usually
accepted meaning in common language... The
statute should be construed so that no word is
left void, superfluous, or insignificant; and
meaning and effect must be given to every word
in the statute if possible. Locke v. Cook, 245
Ark. 787, 793, 434 S.W.2d 598, 601 (1968). 

Strictly construed, Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-

411(a)(1) states that workers’ compensation benefits

will be reduced in the amount the claimant receives, for
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the same period of disability, “whether those benefits

were paid under” one of a list of arrangements.

“Whether” is used to introduce a series of

alternatives.1 The legislature did not use “such as” or

“for example” to introduce the list of arrangements. It

used a conjunction intended to give a closed set of

choices. Thus, in addition to the intent to prevent

double-recovery, the legislature evidenced its intent to

limit the benefits for which an offset could be had to

those having been paid under one the arrangements

specifically identified in that section. To add to that

list is to broaden the statute in contravention of Ark.

Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-1001.

While I do not find that the benefits fit

within Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-411, I agree with the

majority that, in the event that the claimant’s benefits

under LOPFI did fit within the statute, then the

respondent is entitled to an offset only for that amount

proportionate to what it paid for the benefits, as

opposed to that amount which the claimant paid. Since

the executive director testified that the benefits are

dependent at least in part upon employee contributions,

then the respondent should not get a credit for the

1  whether, DICTIONARY.COM,  http://dictionary.reference.com/browse/whether
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proportion for which the claimant paid. Brigman v. City

of West Memphis, 2013 Ark. App. 66 (2013).

I agree that Respondent No. 1 controverted

permanent benefits other than a stipulated portion of

the permanent anatomical impairment ratings. Respondent

No. 1, in its reply brief, stated that it controverted

any impairment over 17%. This concession is sufficient

to base a finding that benefits over 17% were

controverted by Respondent No. 1.

Respondent No. 1's assertion that the offset

should be applied before the attorney’s fees are

calculated is erroneous. The claimant had to go to

hearing to get the benefits to which he is entitled, and

those benefits are the basis of the attorney’s fee. The

fact that the respondents got credit for other money

paid to the claimant is irrelevant to the amount for

which it had responsibility to the claimant and for

which the claimant had to go to hearing to get.

For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part

and dissent in part from the majority opinion.

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


